APPENDIX

Submission by Kettering Borough Council’s Executive Committee to the Issues and Options papers 

Kettering Town Centre 

Overall vision 

The Executive Committee supports the general approach and principles contained within the Issues and Options Paper. It is vital to create and sustain a town centre which is attractive, and vibrant, and  unique - that is,  is not characterised by bland, homogeneous shop units and a featureless environment.

The Committee’s vision is for a town centre which has expanded in a managed way, has a good mix of retail, leisure and employment uses, a more mixed night time economy and an enhanced quantity and quality of green space, safe pedestrian routes and good linkages between areas, some of which might be encouraged to develop as specialist clusters. 

Uses and character

The continued use of community facilities, including places of worship, is essential to providing a diversity of reasons for coming to the town centre, and the protection of important buildings, from both a heritage and a street scene perspective should be encouraged and assisted in the future. Shopping and leisure uses should complement each other – activities which bring families in to shop and enjoy themselves should become an objective of the planning framework adopted, so that, for example, the library and art gallery/museum can be used to draw in additional footfall. 

More retail, office and residential space could be created by making better use of second floors in existing retail units, many of which are currently under-used, and the planning framework should also encourage this. 

The development of land and routes just off the primary shopping areas  for “mews” type shopping should be encouraged.  

Pedestrian routes which provide attractive circular routes around the town centre should be encouraged – these should incorporate the land south of the Market Place and the current police station, which have potential for much greater use and a new retail offer.  

Investment Sites 

The investment sites in the Issues and Options Papers which are located within the town centre should all be investigated as potential development sites. The Council owns or has interests in several of these – the Council as a landowner believes that is should use its own assets to facilitate the growth of the town centre. The Council will support the use of design competitions where appropriate to create new and interesting developments. 

The current bus station site in Northampton Rd has the potential to provide parking and retail growth for the town centre - its relocation, ideally to the railway station area, should be encouraged. 

Where development takes place on existing car park sites, replacement car parking will be essential. More car parking near the railway station should be created. 

Access and Movement 

It is essential to solve the problems associated with access into the town centre in order to countenance and support its growth, and this issue becomes doubly important when considering the access needs from the proposed urban extension for Kettering.   In particular, attention should be given to:-

· widening the roadways and bridges under the railway line 

· creating good bus-rail links at the railway station 

· creating innovative public transport solutions which stand the test of time 

· resolving the congestion on the A14 and roads which lead in from the A14 to the town centre. 

Public realm 

The opportunity to increase the amount of green space and tree planting in the town centre should be taken, to provide visual amenity and areas of relaxation, and to provide a more distinctive appearance. 

KETTERING URBAN EXTENSION 

The Executive Committee wish to see an urban extension of sufficient size to generate essential infrastructure; that is one which provides for 

· the building of an eastern link road 

· the generation of innovative transport solutions to link the development with the town centre and major facilities 

· a secondary school 

· a local health centre which can take some of the strain off the hospital 

· services which also serve existing residential areas to the east of the town. 

This might require a development in excess of 4200 houses but less than the 6000 ceiling placed on it by the draft spatial plan. 

Members were inclined towards a development which was broken up into smaller settlements, with more of a “village” feel,  than a single large estate, with a  district centre serving them all. This would enable a sense of community to develop in each locality and for development to proceed in stages without undue disruption. Effective use of green space and corridors needs to be made within the new development, to separate and enhance each locality. 

The urban extension should respect the setting as well as the boundaries of existing villages and not merge with existing residential areas in the town. 

The development could positively serve existing villages if it was designed so as to prevent the sort of “rat-running” which currently occurred through Warkton and Weekley. 

Some employment will be generated naturally by the new development. However, new employment opportunities need to be created as part of the overall vision for the area, which 

· minimises the amount of, and balances the demand for, B8 usage by actively promoting smaller specialist warehousing and start-up units, 

· enables environmentally sustainable and attractive buildings (such as the Velux building in Kettering)

· encourages manufacturing and knowledge based employment provision

The urban extension should be characterised by a “green” theme, in terms of the standard of buildings and building materials, the encouragement of alternative energy source generation in or around it, the enabling of employment with a strong environmental theme and eco-friendly homes. 

The approach to urban design and sustainability as laid out in the Council’s policy “Building our Future” was endorsed and re-iterated, with a further belief that silver or even gold eco-standards should be sought on new housing. New housing should be built in a variety of styles and the Council’s policy framework should be set so that high standards of sustainability and design are not negotiable. 

Affordable Housing 

The provision of affordable housing in a variety of tenures, in mixed developments rather than in ghettos and to eco-homes standards should be included in the base plans. In broad terms, and subject to the findings of the Housing market study for North Northamptonshire, the maximum level of affordable housing should be sought for future developments. 

